

Two years of refurbishing the command and control apparatus:

the Chinese Communist Party strengthens its hold on the judicial system and societal forces

Disciplining of the political elite, CCP control over judiciary remains, systematic monitoring of society.

by Matthias Stepan

Main findings and conclusions

- The primary objective and key driver of the reform process is the aim to strengthen the rule of the party. The CCP has succeeded in recentralising power over the last two years, increasing its efficiency in the process. However, power structures which have been closely tailored to suit Xi Jinping, who is both the president of the PRC and Communist Party leader, are also making the party more vulnerable.
- The party obviously still has problems with internal discipline, even three years after the launch of the anti-corruption campaign. For the first time, the CCP leadership has issued directives demanding strict discipline from all party members.
- Significant progress has been made in terms of reducing bureaucracy: the central government has cut down the number of approval items and put an end to overlapping competencies in state organs. Subnational authorities have retained their scope for local experiments and innovation, at least for the time being.

- The legal reforms driven by the central government are also aimed at consolidating its rule. An expansion of the right to appeal against official decisions is designed to channel the discontentment that has been emerging among the population. However, the legal basis for accessing the personal data of Chinese citizens has also been extended.
- The extent to which the judiciary has been granted greater autonomy is limited. Courts now enjoy better protection from the political interference of local cadres, however, since supervisory powers have been transferred as appropriate to the next-highest level of government.
- In order to strengthen its monitoring powers, the CCP has defined a comprehensive security concept with the objective of establishing technocratic rule. Rather than having a civil society, the CCP is striving to establish a so-called 'civilised society' which cannot evade the party's control. Citizens who could possibly be capable of articulating autonomous interests and organising followers are therefore systematically monitored by the Chinese government



Refashioning Command and Control – China's Communist Party Cements its Leadership





1. The key driver of the reform programme: the wish to strengthen the Communist Party

Two years after the CCP announced its extensive reform package at the third plenary session of the Central Committee in November 2013, the same priority still applies: the objective and key driver of the reform process is the wish to strengthen the CCP under the leadership of General Secretary Xi Jinping.

The indications of ongoing problems in terms of party organisation can hardly be overlooked. The anti-corruption campaign which was launched three years ago is currently centred on the financial sector.¹ The Chinese public applauds the hunt for corrupt officials. At the same time, the public has itself been targeted by numerous new measures. Some such measures are aimed at increasing the party-state's supervision over society. On the more positive side, there has also been an increase in spending on social welfare, and the announcement of the end of the one-child policy at the fifth plenary session end of October 2015.

This issue of the *China Monitor* reviews the progress of the reforms so far and assesses the extent to which they have succeeded in the context of the state and party apparatus, the judiciary and society.

2. Disciplining of the political elite: reorganisation of the party and state apparatus

In order to tackle the deep-seated problems of nepotism and corruption within the party and state apparatus, the Central Committee defined the improvement of party discipline as one of the core element of the reforms.

2.1 Bringing the party into line

Xi Jinping considers a 'cleansed' and therefore controllable party as a prerequisite for pushing forward with the economic and social goals of the reform agenda. At the same time, the anti-corruption campaign serves as a vehicle for appointing loyal Xi supporters to central offices.

In order to tackle the fight against corruption, the CCP's Central Disciplinary Commission was allocated additional resources. A hard crackdown followed with proceedings against a number of senior party members, including former security chief Zhou Yongkang.

In order to track down cadres who have fled overseas, the head of the commission, Wang Qishan, set up a special new unit: Operation Fox Hunt (猎 狐), launched in July 2014, was replaced in April 2015 by a global campaign dubbed Operation Skynet (天网).² Wang also stepped up the monitoring of procedures in selected ministries: the commission set up branches in a number of ministries so that breaches of discipline could be reported immediately.³ He also increased the frequency of inspection trips to the provinces and to state-owned enterprises.

At the same time, the anti-corruption campaign was met with 'fierce resistance' within the party, according to reports by state media channels.⁴

The Politburo issued new directives on discipline and self-discipline on 12 October 2015. The guidelines with respect to political discipline (政治纪律) include a strict ban on forming factions within the party, for example; even in their private lives, cadres are now obliged to follow stringent standards and guidelines regarding their lifestyle (生活纪律).⁵

2.2 The state and administration move towards better efficiency and a greater focus on service

China's Prime Minister Li Keqiang has been pushing ahead with the transformation of the government's role and function (政府职能转变) ever since March 2013. The objective of the transformation is for state organs and public administration bodies to regulate procedures more clearly, improve their efficiency and become more service-oriented. The reform decision gave Li a strong mandate to push



forward his initiatives, although they met with strong resistance from the bodies in question. By 2018, central government organs are expected to exercise significantly less control over economy and society.

The CCP anticipates that a decentralised, efficient and more transparent administration will reduce the administrative workload and encourage entrepreneurial activity at the same time. The project is certainly moving forward: at the central level, for example, more than 600 approval items have been simplified or completely abolished since 2013.⁶ The competencies of individual state organs are now clearly defined and duplicated responsibilities have been eliminated. The situation at the subnational level is somewhat different, however, where the project has stagnated in many respects. On the one hand, authorities feel overwhelmed by the administrative tasks that have been delegated to them. On the other hand, they are afraid of losing an important source of income if fee-based approvals are done away with. Up to 2013, this was actually one of the main sources of income for public bodies, many of which were already indebted by then.

Since the third plenary session, local state bodies have also been called on to cut back the number of bureaucratic processes. Anyone who opposes the goal of reducing bureaucracy by introducing new fees, for example, risks high penalty payments or even removal from office.

Promoting entrepreneurial activity is one of the main focuses of the drive to reduce bureaucracy. Instead of going through the previous bureaucratic processes, which were lengthy, only a handful of steps are now required to register a company and the requisite certification is likewise minimal. There has consequently been a strong increase in the number of business start-ups. In many cases, these are just internet retailers or small companies with just a few employees and a low sales volume.

Image1: Retreat of the central government from steering the economy and society



2.3 Cadre positions remain attractive despite the campaign for more discipline and transparency

In February 2014, the State Council Office for Public Sector Reform published an overview on their website of all the competencies assigned to central government organs (权利清单). The list provides information about different areas of jurisdiction as well as internet links to the relevant legal fundamentals.⁷ This not only gives citizens and entrepreneurs fast access to information; it also helps the government to pinpoint areas where there may still be redundant, duplicated responsibilities.

Despite the seemingly omnipresent surveillance, cadre careers have not lost any of their appeal among the Chinese population. Around 1.4 million candidates have successfully registered for the selection test for entry to the civil service in 2016.⁸

Contrary to previous reports, local governments continue to operate independently as far as possible. When it comes to promoting their own regions, local officials are still willing to take risks,



proven by the numerous local experiments in the spheres of judicial reform and social security.

Progress in implementing the CCP's reform resolution: Party and state apparatus



Progress on a scale from $1 - 5^9$

3. Reorganisation of the legal system: political control remains reality

Improving the professionalism and efficiency of the legal system is one of the key aims of the reform. The CCP's objective is to simplify processes and clarify responsibilities with regard to government business. The Chinese population's confidence in the judicial system remains low, however. Legal proceedings tend to be drawn out and reports of forced confessions, arbitrary rulings and political interference by local politicians are still commonplace.

Xi Jinping has given top priority to the matter of judicial reform. The reform decision of November 2013 contained a separate paragraph concerned with promoting the rule of law, and the party leadership even dedicated the fourth plenary session in October 2014 entirely to the issue. Getting the public involved in political processes is one objective of the reform - albeit controlled involvement. This facilitates so-called public interest lawsuits, which can be filed against industrial companies which have polluted the environment.¹⁰ There are also plans to increase the legal accountability of public bodies. A central goal of this initiative is to channel the population's growing discontentment in the face of environmental and food scandals, for instance, The leadership hopes to gain an insight into any political adjustments that may be desirable by reviewing petitions or complaints that have been filed.11

3.1 Influence of local cadres on the judiciary to be reduced

In 2014, the central government introduced its plans for implementing this initiative in a practical

context. Experiments have meanwhile started on a trial basis in various cities, including Shanghai and Shenzhen. There is no intention for the judiciary to become independent of the executive and the CCP, however. Decisions about judicial appointments and salary levels have been elevated to the provincial level. The task of political supervision remains the remit of the party's Central Political and Legal Affairs Commission (政法委员会).¹²

The Western principle of separation of powers was categorically rejected by the Supreme People's Court.¹³ Attempts by the executive to influence judicial proceedings continue to be a huge problem. It was therefore ruled at the fourth plenary session in October 2014 that efforts by cadres to influence court decisions should be documented and penalised.¹⁴

3.2 Campaign to attract judges and prosecutors to the judiciary

The CCP is attempting to encourage well-trained lawyers to join the civil service by offering them higher salaries and the promise of greater responsibility. Although the State Council has reformed the remuneration system, recent pay increases for judges have been relatively low and accompanied by a ban on any outside income. There has been no reduction in terms of workload, however. Many judges and prosecutors are therefore turning their



back on the judicial system, preferring to move to the private sector. In the city of Shanghai alone, 86 judges moved to the private sector in 2014, the majority of them highly qualified junior lawyers.¹⁵

At the same time, there have been a number of recent cases where the presiding judges have demonstrated their commitment to professional ethics: in two trials which were instrumentalised for political purposes, they defied the orders of the authorities. With regard to the proceedings against human rights lawyer Pu Zhiqiang – which were deferred in May 2015 – and the detention of investigative journalist Liu Hu, both of the respective courts ruled to dismiss the cases.¹⁶ This is not a common procedure in the Chinese legal system.

3.3 Lawyers are given easier access to court files, but are also under increasing political pressure

The CCP is aiming to strengthen the position of lawyers – but only where the party can expect to benefit in some way. This applies to civil and commercial law, for example. When it comes to human rights and cases which are politically sensitive, the Chinese leadership continues to crack down and does not even hold back from arresting lawyers.

The continuing ambiguity towards lawyers is shown particularly clearly in a document published on 20 September 2015 by the Supreme People's Court: © merics Mercator Institute for China Studies defence lawyers are selectively being awarded more rights, such as unlimited access to files relevant to a case. At the same time, however, restrictions are being tightened when it comes to disclosing information related to ongoing judicial proceedings, for example.¹⁷

The CCP demands absolute loyalty from practicing lawyers. Any lawyer who openly voices criticism or brings critical cases to public attention has to reckon with facing reprisals. In early July, a number of human rights lawyers and their supporters were arrested in a nationwide swoop. Of the 200 and more people who were originally arrested, over 20 are still in detention.¹⁸ In other words, there is no evidence as yet of lawyers having an independent control function.

3.4 The CCP's judicial reform is on target – but not without any friction

Shortly after the third plenary session in November 2013, the central government announced the abolishment of the 're-education through work camps' policy. There were reports of some local governments perpetuating the practice, however, with the detention facilities simply being renamed.¹⁹

There has been a real step forward in reducing the official number of crimes punishable by the death penalty, however. End of August 2015, China's leg-islature adapted the revision of China's criminal law.

The total number of capital offences has dropped from 55 to 46.²⁰ The changes became effective from November 1, 2015.

In the judicial sector, the CCP is pushing forward the planned reforms on its own terms. The party often acts against the visions and concerns of the legal profession. If employees of the judiciary were to become more insistent in terms of their professional ethics, this could bring them into an open conflict with the goals of the official legal reform.

Progress in implementing the CCP's reform resolution: Judicial system





4. Social control: the party in the driving seat

The CCP fears the emergence of an autonomous society. In an age in which people are increasingly aware of their rights and where social media is becoming more and more popular, the party needs to find new ways of controlling the population effectively. Instead of attempting to wind back the clock, its leaders intend to turn the developments and achievements of the digital age to their own advantage. Under the premise of improving security within society, they have established the legal basis for comprehensive access to the data not only of individual citizens, but also of private companies.

4.1 Between protection and surveillance

Acting in the name of security, the CCP did not waste any time in putting new means of surveillance in place. In January 2014, the National Security Commission (NSC) was installed as the coordinating body. Headed by Xi Jinping, the NSC attends to all matters of external and internal security. In order to legitimise the invasion of citizens' privacy, the National People's Congress has passed a number of different bills, kicking off with the counter-espionage law (中华人民共和国反间谍法) in November 2014. The term 'espionage' is defined extremely vaguely and casts suspicion on practically any organisation which has direct contact with foreign representatives. The National Security Law (国 家安全法) followed soon after on 1 July 2015. Under this law, any public act can be declared as relevant to national security.²¹ This could be taken by the authorities as a licence to intervene massively both in the private lives of Chinese citizens and in the economy.²² We already know of several real examples: against the backdrop of the stock market crisis, for instance, the Chinese police have detained almost 200 journalists and bloggers for disseminating 'harmful rumours'.²³

4.2 Non-governmental organisations are under pressure

The CCP would like to allow non-governmental organisations (NGOs) and other forms of social involvement greater scope for initiative. However, the party only welcomes NGOs which have devoted themselves to politically harmless topics such as academic exchange, environmental protection and cultural issues and which co-operate closely with public institutions.

The passing of the National Security Law and the debates about the draft bill on the management of international NGOs (the 'INGO Law') have caused lasting uncertainty in the non-profit sector. According to the present draft bill, foreign NGOs are to be entrusted to the Ministry of Public Security, which would mean even closer monitoring. Not just representatives of NGOs and international observers,

but also Chinese academics have expressed their doubts about the practicability of the proposed bill; the Ministry of Public Security is considered to have too little experience in dealing with foreign organisations.²⁴

The CCP Central Committee made another move to increase its direct control over non-state organisations in a document written at the end of September: this paper proposes the establishment of CCP party structures in NGOs. The purpose of this, according to the document, would be to teach NGO employees about the party's views and to enlist new party members.²⁵

On the whole, the CCP has proceeded in tightening its control over society in a very systematic way. Nevertheless, some activities have so far failed to achieve their intended purpose or have even had the opposite effect than intended: instead of increasing trust and confidence in the party and the state, they have often destroyed long-established relationships and uncovered inconsistencies. The type of social dynamism which is not only desirable but essential according to the party and state is being hampered, since opportunities for social self-organisation are deliberately suppressed.



Progress in implementing the CCP's reform resolution: Social control

Improving coordination internal and external security



5. Conclusion: reforms are going according to plan, but the consequences for international relations are unclear

Xi Jinping has so far been extremely assertive in his efforts to tackle reforms. He has already made considerable progress in pushing forward with a many of the reform measures announced in 2013, particularly in the fields of politics, the judiciary and society.

Two factors are decisive for the further progress of the ongoing reforms: the loyalty and unity of the political elite on the one hand, but also the general public's widespread support and acceptance of the content of the reforms on the other. Observers have been surprised by the determination and unity with which the CCP has tackled some very risky reforms. The tough, wide-reaching anticorruption campaign and the tightening of party discipline have primarily affected the political elite. As yet, there have been no open conflicts at party leadership level. After two years under Xi Jinping's leadership, the CCP is certainly more powerful than before, but it has also become more transparent in terms of its information policy and therefore less unpredictable. However, a further crackdown on discipline could put an end to the display of unity that has been witnessed up to now.

Under Xi's leadership, the CCP has extended its control to cover virtually every single economic and social sphere. The party keeping control over the judiciary, intensified supervision of social groups and massive expansion of internet surveillance already conflict with societal interests to a large extent. If there is another economic downturn and with it a decline in future opportunities for large sections of the population, there is a risk that these conflicts might spark off protests.

On an international level, an overly euphoric reading of the reform paper has led to bitter disappointment over the last two years. Instead of the country opening up further in an economic and political sense – as was expected after the announcement of the 1993 reform programme targeted at establishing a socialist market economy – there is a clear trend towards partial isolation. Not only German but also other international players in the spheres of politics, commerce and society should certainly rethink their involvement in China in the light of the developments, but not fundamentally question it. To withdraw from dialogues and collaborations built up over several decades would be fatal for international relations and for any form of broad-based social exchange. The attempts to establish greater rule of law and the reduction of bureaucracy are two further key examples from which both China and its partners can benefit.



Your contact for this issue of China Monitor: Matthias Stepan <u>matthias.stepan@merics.de</u> Editor: Kerstin Lohse-Friedrich

Publisher's details: Mercator Institute for China Studies Klosterstraße 64 D-10179 Berlin Tel: +49 30 3440 999-0 Mail: info@merics.de www.merics.org



China Monitor

¹ Song, Miou (2015). "China to target financial sector in new anti-graft inspection".

http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/2015-

10/23/c_134744675.htm, Accessed: 26.10.2015. ² Central Commission for Discipline Inspection (中共中央 纪律检查委员会) (2015). "国际追逃追赃启动"天网"行动" ("International pursuit for stolen goods starts "Sky Net" programme"). http://news.xinhuanet.com/legal/2015-

03/26/c 127625344.htm. Accessed: 01.04.2015. ³ Xinhua. (2014). "CPC disciplinary watchdog to supervise more central Party, government organs. Accessed: 12.12.2014.

⁴ CCTV (央视网) (2015). "Guo Ping: Now the power of reform is particularly necessary" ("国平:当前特别需要改 革定力"). http://app.peopleyuging.com/detail/in-

dex/itemId/7 25296, Accessed: 06.11.2015.

⁵ Sina (2015). "The CCP puts six kinds of behaviours on a negative list" ("中共对6种纪律列出负面清单").

http://finance.sina.com.cn/re-

view/sbzt/20151012/221023452627.shtml, Accessed: 26.10.2015.

⁶ Stepan, Matthias (2015), Adjusting the role of the state. The reform of China's administrative approval system and its impact on the regulatory system. Workshop Paper prepared for the Brown China Initiative International Workshop on "Policymaking in China" August 27-28, 2015.

⁷ The who list was accessible here until October 2015: http://spgk.scopsr.gov.cn/login/index, Accessed: 12.10.2015.

⁸ Officials' Channel (公务员频道) (2015). "2016 国考报名合 格人数最低的十大部" ("Ten departments with the lowest number of applicants for the 2016 national examination"). http://www.eol.cn/gong-

wuyuan/guojia/gkzx/201510/t20151030_1332898.shtml, Accessed: 05.11.2015.

⁹ Based on an assessment by the author of this study ¹⁰ Wübbeke, Jost (2014). "The three-year battle for China's new environmental law". https://www.chinadialogue.net/article/show/single/en/6938-The-three-vearbattle-for-China-s-new-environmental-law, Accessed: 12.10.2015.

¹¹ Amendment to the Administrative Procedure Act in May 2015. See: Wan, Adrian (2015). "Revised law means it's now easier to sue than petition governments". http://www.scmp.com/news/china/article/1630182/revised-law-means-its-now-easier-sue-pe-

tition-governments, Accessed: 06.11.2015. ¹² Heilmann, Sebastian; Rudolf, Moritz, Shih, Lea

(2014): "Chinas Justizreformen nehmen Gestalt an. Gerichte der unteren Ebenen erhalten größere Eigenständigkeit im politischen Machtgefüge". http://www.merics.org/fileadmin/templates/download/china-moni-

tor/China Monitor No 7.pdf, Accessed: 04.03.2015. ¹³ 超级苹果(Power Apple) (2015): "Supreme Court: The Limits of the West's "Judicial Independence and Separation of Powers"("最高法:划清与西方"司法独立三权鼎立" 界限"). https://www.powerapple.com/news/, Accessed: 06.11.2015.

¹⁴ Xinhua (2014). "Xi pledges reform to ensure independent, fair judicial system".

http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/china/2014-

10/28/c 133749004.htm. Accessed: 06.11.2015.

Xinhua (2015). "China regulates against officials' judicial meddling". http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/2015-03/30/c 134110933.htm, Accessed: 06.11.2015.

¹⁵ Lubman, Stanley (2015). "China's Exodus of Judges". http://blogs.wsi.com/chinarealtime/2015/05/04/what-astubborn-exodus-of-iudges-means-for-legal-reform-inchina/, Accessed: 26.10.2015, The Economist (2015).

"Judging Judges". http://www.econo-

mist.com/news/china/21667952-help-build-rule-lawchina-demoting-judges-judging-judges. Accessed: 26.10.2015.

¹⁶ China Digital Times (2015). "Pu Zhiqiang Trial Delayed; Rights Lawyers Restricted". http://chinadigitaltimes.net/2015/09/pu-zhigiang-trial-delayed-amid-restrictions-on-rights-lawyers/, Accessed: 01.10.2015. ¹⁷ Jun. Mai (2015). "China's legal rights: lawyers win some, lose some".

http://www.scmp.com/news/china/policies-politics/article/1859968/chinas-legal-rights-lawyers-win-some-lose-

some, Accessed: 06.11.2015.

¹⁸ Human Rights Watch (2015). "China: Secretly Detained Lawyers at Risk of Torture".

https://www.hrw.org/news/2015/07/20/china-secretlydetained-lawyers-risk-torture, Accessed: 04.11.2015.

¹⁹ Zuo, Mandy (2014). "New forms of extrajudicial detention emerge to replace China's labour camps." http://www.scmp.com/news/china/article/1427033/newforms-extrajudicial-detention-emerge-replace-chinas-labour-camps, Accessed: 06.11.2015.

²⁰ National People's Congress (全国人民代表大) (2015). "Revisions to the People's Republic of China's Criminal Law (Nine)". (中华人民共和国刑法修正案(九), http://www.npc.gov.cn/npc/xinwen/2015-08/31/content 1945587.htm, Accessed: 06.11.2015.



Number 28 | 11. November 2015

²¹ Yu, Verna (2015). "China offers first glimpse of sweeping national security law." http://www.scmp.com/news/china/policies-politics/article/1788339/release-chinas-draft-security-law-sparksfears-further, Accessed: 06.11.2015. ²² China Digital Times (2015). "Analysts Voice Concern Over Draft National Security Law." http://chinadigitaltimes.net/2015/05/analysts-voice-concern-over-draftnational-security-law/, Accessed: 06.11.2015. ²³ Securities Daily (证券日报). "The Ministry of Public Security launches a rumor investigation of 197 people linked to account no. 165". ("公安部部署打击整治网络谣言 查 197 人关停账号 165 个"). http://news.xinhuanet.com/fortune/2015-08/31/c 128182798.htm, Accessed: 06.11.2015. ²⁴ NGOCN (2015). ""The law for regulating foreign nongovernmental organisations" - Did you see it today?" ("《境外非政府组织管理法》,你今天看了吗?"). http://prize.appku.org/work/6336/, Accessed: 06.11.2015. ²⁵ General Office of the CPC Central Committee (中共中 央办公厅) (2015). "中共中央办公厅印发《关于加强社会组 织党的建设工作的意见(试行)》" (General Office of the CPC Central Committee published "Views regarding strengthening the efforts of establishing the party within social organisations (experiments)"). http://news.xinhuanet.com/politics/2015-09/28/c_1116702753.htm, Accessed: 28.10.2015.